TOWN OF MAXTON     
             BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

NORTH CAROLINA
            May 19, 2009

Town of Maxton

North Carolina

Board of Commissioners Meeting

Minutes

May19, 2009

The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, May 19, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Vivian Morrison

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Smith and Police Captain Deese, Town Attorney Nick Sojka.

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the May 19, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Vivian Morrison.
Town Manager Tatum presented the following items for work session:
1.  Budget Ordinances 

As required by state law and in compliance with acceptable budgeting practices, budget ordinances appropriating funds and directing staff in the appropriate expenditure practices must be prepared and authorized by the Board of Commissioners.  The following is a brief summary of funds to be spent in conjunction with the Urgent Repair Program grant, the Inflow and Infiltration Grant and the Housing Preservation Grant: 


A.  Urgent Repair Program Grant:   The Urgent Repair Program (URP) and grant is administered by the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency and is awarded to the Towns of Maxton and Red Springs in the amount of $75,000.  The Town of Maxton is the Fiscal Agent for the grant funds.  This year each town board approved a $1,500 local match.  For the Maxton portion of this grant, $15,000 of the Housing Preservation Grant funds will also be used as a match.  To that end, all funds associated with this grant will be administered by the Town of Maxton and as such must be included in the Project Ordinance.  A copy of this ordinance is included in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.   This grant is used to make urgent repairs for homes occupied by very low income homeowners.


B.    Inflow and Infiltration Grant:  The Clean Water Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) administers the Inflow and Infiltration Grant in the 
amount of $2,524,000.This grant is matched with $60,000 of local funds and $320,570 of USDA Rural Development funds.  The total project cost is 
$2,913,570.  This grant is being used to make sewer repairs to prevent the inflow and infiltration of storm water.
Commissioner Oxendine asked, “When do they participate in the program?”
Town Manager Tatum responded that this is a three year grant so it will have to be done when the three years is up. That’s the one that was discussed when they placed bids with the last contactor and the term was in your packet.


C.  Housing Preservation Program Grant:  The United States Department of Agriculture administers the Housing Preservation Program and grant.  It 
was awarded in the amount of $90,393.45 and is matched by $16,150 in North Carolina Housing Trust Fund Agency Urgent Repair Program funds and Community Development Block Grant funds.  There is no local match for this grant. These funds are used to make housing repairs on senior citizen, low income, owner occupied housing within the community.
Commissioner Morrison asked, “Is the housing currently taking place?”
Town Manager Tatum answered yes but we haven’t done any work; we started taking application in May and before that we already had one house bided out 

Commissioner Oxendine asked what is Maxton’s part of the urgent repair grant? Is it $15,000?
Town Manager Tatum responded, “No, it says were using the 15,000 of the housing Preservation grant fund as a match for urgent repairs.”
Commissioner Oxendine then asked, “Is 15,000 is the most you could use at one house?”
Town Manager Tatum answered, “No we’re getting 75,000 for all of them.”
2.  Laurinburg Maxton Airport Fiscal Year 2009-2010 Budget

This budget was approved by the Laurinburg Maxton Airport Commission on 4/23/09.  It includes a 10% increase in user rates for water and sewer and no COLA increases for employees.  Otherwise, only minor changes have been made versus last year’s budget.  Due to the recent loss of the manager, Mayor Dean has been asked to present this budget.   

3.  Senate Bill 1001/Identical House Bill 881 – Senate Bill 758

In an effort to reduce fiscal and maintenance responsibility for the state road system, the Department of Transportation is attempting to transfer its responsibility for state roads to local governments, including towns and counties.  This will effectively reverse the state policy adopted by the General Assembly in the 1930’s under which the State assumed control of the state highway system from local governments and North Carolina became known as the “Good Roads State.”  There could also be delays in the Powell Bill allocations in order to cover some of the costs related to roads in the State’s budget deficit.  Keep in mind that almost half of our street budget is Powell Bill funding; $87,000-98,000 per year.  If these bills pass, the 50 year old Powell Bill municipal road maintenance support system funding would become optional and held back at will similar to the way shared funds were held back several years ago.  The transfer of responsibility and the simultaneous withdrawal of Powell Bill funds will devastate small towns like Maxton.  We can not afford to lose the current funding and certainly can not afford to take on the burden of additional road maintenance.  As it is, we take on a lot of the state’s burden without payment.  

4.  Administrative Management and Signatory Resolution – Urgent Repair Program

In conjunction with the 2009 Urgent Repair Program, we will be required to sign signatory cards and declare a program administrator.  The Town Manager is normally the program administrator and the recommended signatories are Katrina Tatum, Town Manager, Myra Tyndall, Finance Director and Angela Pitchford, Tax Collector.  No funds will be dispersed until these forms are sent to the program office.  A resolution is required to facilitate these documents.  All other administrative forms have been processed.
Commissioner Morrison asked, “Do they require three signatures?”
Town Manager Tatum answered, “Usually they want four, but normally 3 are sent in. But they will except two because of our town.”
5. Fiscal Year 2009-2010 Budget – First Draft

A hard copy of the first draft of the Fiscal Year 2009-2010 budget is included in your packet for review.  There will not be a lengthy discussion about the budget because we are still in the process of getting revenue estimates and expenditures.  Notice that the fund balance is $94,050.  This will reduce our reserve by that amount.  Staff development is suspended and no cost of living allowances are budgeted. The only vehicles that will be taken home are those for on-call staff.  Every one else will have to drive personal vehicles.  Leave abuses that cause our overtime rates to soar are being examined closely.  There will be no travel other than that necessary to maintain our current grant levels.  We are recommending that all unnecessary expenditures be cut.  We are also asking that you as elected officials make some very hard decisions about luxuries. Staff is already making those sacrifices. We recommend that you take the budget home and review it with a fine tooth comb.  The staff will be making changes until the final submission.   In these times of financial stress, spending must be curtailed in order to remain in compliance with the Local Government Commission requirements.  
Commissioner Oxendine asked if the fund balance allocation is 94,050 will it reduce by that amount?
Town Manager Tatum responded that Towns are doing budget cuts; even after the budget is approved.   

Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:29 p.m.
Regular Meeting

May 19, 2009

Welcome by Mayor Gladys Dean

7:30 pm

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the May 19, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Vivian Morrison.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Consent Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.


1.  Minutes:  

Regular Meeting:  April 21, 2009


2.  Tax Releases

3.  Budget Ordinances




A.    
Urgent Repair Program Grant – 2009-05-01



B.   
Inflow and Infiltration Grant – 2009-05-02



C.    
Housing Preservation Grant – 2009-05-03 

Special Presentation - None

Introduction of New Staff - None 

Old Business - None

New Business

1.  Budget Ordinances – Addressed under Consent Agenda, no further action to be taken.

2.  Laurinburg Maxton Airport Fiscal Year 2009-2010 Budget


The Mayor called for the recommendation.


Recommendation: Table the approval of the Laurinburg Maxton Airport Fiscal Year 2009-2010 
Budget and have Joann present it at the next meeting.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board table the approval of the Laurinburg Maxton Airport Fiscal Year 2009-2010 Budget and have Joann present it at the next meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Mayor commented that LMA had experienced many changes.
Mr. Morris presented the FY 2009-2010 Budget
3.  Senate Bill 1001/Identical House Bill 881 – Senate Bill 758


The Mayor called for the recommendation.


Recommendation:  Approve the resolution opposing Senate Bill 1001/Identical House Bill 881 and 
Senate Bill 758. Commissioner Morton added the references were deleted or transfer.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board approve the resolution and directed the manager to prepare letters to the appropriate legislators requesting their support in opposing forced mergers. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
4.  Administrative Management and Signatory Resolution – Urgent Repair Program


The Mayor called for the recommendation.


Recommendation:  Approve the Administrative Management and Signatory Resolution for the 
Urgent 
Repair Program.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board approve the Administrative Management and Signatory Resolution for the Urgent Repair Program. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
5. Fiscal Year 2009-2010 Budget – First Draft


The Mayor called for the recommendation.


Recommendation:  No Action to be taken at this time.

Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports


No Commissioner reports given at this time.
2.  Manager’s Report

A.   NC STEP – The Town of Maxton was one of the honorees at a recent program for the first round of NC STEP recipients.  Mayor Dean, Commissioner Morrison, Katrina Tatum, Former Mayor Lillie McKoy, Sam McEachin, Minnie Miller, Cynthia Johnson and Effie McEachin attended this event.  Roger Sheats was also in attendance.  Governor Beverly Perdue was the primary speaker.  

B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – As you know, the town was funded under this program.  All grant compliance administrative work with the exception of the signatory and declaration of administrator resolution and signatory cards have been sent to the program office.

C.   CDBG – As you know, the Town of Maxton was awarded $100,000 by the North Carolina Community Development Initiative and the first grant visit took place on April 27, 2009.  They have requested clarification about some of the issues affecting the PALS program.  The Lumber River Council of Governments has been asked to prepare a Golden Leaf Grant application to secure more funds for the PALS building.  To this end, Art Jackson has requested a package outlining the PALS project in order to seek additional funds.

D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – Progress Energy is still marking the sidewalks and streets for this project.  Embarq has also marked for its cable.  Time Warner is not charging the town for the additional work.  The contractor has been hired and the contractor’s preconstruction meeting is pending.

E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND – This project remains in progress.  The pictures that were taken of our system are being analyzed.  DOT is now requesting that each state road compromised by the project be repaired by doing a complete overlay, which is like paving the road.  This could result in cost overruns.  Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates have looked at the DOT street paving plans and found that some of these streets are scheduled for paving in the near future and meetings will be scheduled with DOT to request that we be allowed to patch some of the road cuts to avoid some of the exorbitant costs associated with paving. 

F.  Mr. James Perry is addressing the mission state issue and will render comments during the next board meeting.

3.  Police Report

Announcements

1.  Angela Pitchford is now a certified tax collector.  She passed all of her exams and the North Carolina Tax Collectors Association has found her qualified by the Certification Board.  We would like to applaud her efforts and are very proud of this accomplishment.

2.  Proctorville will host the next Robeson County Municipal Association meeting.  It will be held at 7:00 and the location is pending.

3.  The Maxton Town offices will be closed on May 25, 2009 in observance of Memorial Day.

4.  The Town Manager received a Bachelor of Arts degree in Political Science and Public Administration from the University of North Carolina at Pembroke.  The graduation ceremony took place on May 2, 2009.

5.  The Maxton Board of Commissioners will be holding a special meeting on June 3, 2009 at 6:30 pm.  The purpose of this meeting will be to discuss protocol for staff and elected officials and hold a second budget review.

6.  The façade and mini-grant applications are available.  

Public Forum

Mayor Dean declared the public forum open at 8:39 p.m.

Mayor Dean declared the public forum closed at 8:40 p.m.
Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 8:45 pm.

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith

